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Editorial 

When I took on the role of editing this Newsletter back in 2016 one of my 

main worries was how I was going to fill enough pages to keep everyone 

interested.  How wrong I was!  I have been blessed over this time to receive 

a plethora of material, culminating in this bumper issue of over 80 pages.  

Is this a record for the commission newsletter?  I am sure someone will 

let me know. 

I guess that many of you are in the same situation as me, having a forced 

abstinence from caving due to restrictions arising from the ongoing 

pandemic.  Hopefully then this newsletter will at least allow you to read 

about the adventures of others, and to look forward to later in 2021 when 

I hope we will all be back to a much more normal way of living. 

The contents of this newsletter cover contributions from three continents 

and cover a wide range of differing material.  This includes exploration, 

archaeology, surveying and a fond farewell to a legendary 

volcanospeleologist.  I have also included, in full, the third circular for the 

postponed 19th International Symposium on Vulcanospeleogy to be held 

in Sicily in August and September this year. 

It only remains to thank all of the contributors for this issue, and to invite 

all readers to submit any material related to the subject of volcanic caves 

and / or any observations and comments about the content and look of 

this, your newsletter.  

 

Ed Waters, 17th January 2021  
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Message from the Chairman 

Hello everyone 

I wish you all a very happy and safe New Year.  

2020 was a difficult year and I doubt that there would be many members 

of the Commission who were not affected in some way by the events that 

unfolded during the year, particularly in relation to Covid-19.  Our 

household had a very quiet New Yearôs Eve with festivities (?) directed 

more at ensuring 2020 really did end rather than celebrating the start of 

the new year. 

Of course, there was some good news in 2020 including the development, 

testing and subsequent approval of several Covid vaccines.  And in some 

countries, vaccination programs were initiated before the yearôs end. 

The vaccine initiatives gave reason to be optimistic that 2021 would see 

significant improvements in the Covid situation around the world.  This is 

important for vulcanospeleologists as two major international meetings 

are scheduled during the year. First, in late July there is the 18th 

International Congress of Speleology at Le Bourget-du-Lac in France.  

Then, in late August-early September there is the 19th International 

Symposium on Vulcanospeleology (ISV) at Catania (Sicily, Italy).   

Of course, the ISV is the premiere forum for exchanging news, information 

and results on all aspects of research, exploration, documentation and 

use of volcanic caves.  In addition, some Commission members also 

attend the ICSs and there are usually several presentations on volcanic 

caves.  It is my hope that both the ICS and the ISV can be run as planned 

and that many of you are able to attend and participate in the activities. 
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However, three recent developments are of considerable concern.  New 

waves of Covid infection are spreading out of control in an alarming 

manner in several countries that have first-class health care systems.  In 

addition, recently-identified and highly infectious variants of the Covid 

virus are already spreading beyond national boundaries.  Then there is 

the sobering news that the rollout of vaccination programs in several 

countries have been progressing much more slowly than anticipated. 

If these Covid issues cannot be satisfactorily resolved in the near future, 

it may prove to be impractical or impossible to stage large international 

events such as the ICS.  With all the planning and organisation involved 

in running such an event, it would not surprise me if a decision on whether 

the ICS should proceed will need to be taken within the next couple of 

months.  The Catania ISV, on the other hand, is a much smaller event.  

With a maximum of 80 participants, small excursions and field trips and 

simple arrangements for presentations, the organisers are confident they 

will be able to stage a safe, viable and enjoyable symposium.  However, 

just in case, they are also working on contingency plans.  The latest news 

on the 19th ISV at Catania can be found elsewhere in this issue. 

Late last year Greg Middleton and I were informed of the passing of Jim 

Simons back in March 2018.  I never had the pleasure of meeting Jim, but 

was aware of some of his caving exploits.  Jim lived in Kenya for many 

years and was a stalwart of the Cave Exploration Club of East Africa 

(CECEA). He documented the volcanic caves of Kenya and about ten 

years ago he completed a comprehensive report on the lava caves of Mt 

Kilimanjaro across the border in Tanzania.  He was the key organiser of 

the 8th ISV that was held in Nairobi in 1998.  Greg Middleton was among 

the relatively small group of participants at the ISV and also visited some 

lava caves with Jim and Clive Ward on his last trip to Kenya in 2013.  Greg 

has written a belated obituary for Jim that appears in this issue.   

 

 


